WHATFIELD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

HELD AT WHATFIELD VILLAGE HALL ON 15th July 2020


The meeting opened at 7.45pm.

Present
Mr. P. Whittle


Chairman 

Mr David Cross


Vice Chairman

Mrs H Landon


Parish Councillor
Mr. D. Dray


Parish Councillor
Mrs C Curtis


Parish Councillor

Mr G Smith


Parish Councillor

Mr S Clifford


Parish Councillor

Mr Robert Lindsey 

County Councillor

Mr. Leigh Jameson

District Councillor

Mrs. L. King


Parish Clerk
1.
Chairman’s Welcome

Mr Paul Whittle was elected Chairman for a period of 12 months at the Annual General Meeting
2.
Apologies for Absence, Molly Eastman and Joy Green
3.
Matters Arising and Confirmation of Minutes of meeting 8th May 2019
No matters arising.  The Minutes were approved as a true record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman.  Prop Mrs C. Curtis; Sec.  Mr. S, Clifford.  Accepted unanimously.
4.      Chairman’s Report   
This will be a very unusual year for all of us as the country fights the Coronavirus pandemic sweeping the world. The lateness of this report is due to the ‘lockdown’ from March to June 2020.

As you will know we are always trying to find ways of making The Street and the journey to school less dangerous for walkers and children. The road layout of Whatfield has been deemed inappropriate for a Speedwatch campaign by the Police, although the Speed Indicator Device (SID) continues to deliver results: Thanks to the hard work of councillor Graham Smith, the SID is positioned for different periods at both ends of the village and tells us a lot about just how busy our main roads (Naughton Road and The Street) actually are.

Following our discussion and proposals with Suffolk Highways to slow the traffic approaching the village in late 2018, and their eventual offer in 2019 of a rather inadequate solution, it has left us with the status quo.  Recently, we were provided with another ‘half’ opportunity to raise the issue as a result of SCC asking communities to suggest changes to their paths and roads in order to permit better social distancing due to the Coronavirus pandemic.  Councillor Dray prepared a considered response which made suggestions along the lines of the original highway proposals.  SCC once again rejected them.

Probably the ‘big news’ this year has been BDC’s rejection of the two large planning prospects in the village: One opposite Wheatfields for around 19 properties, the other for around 16 properties behind Box Iron Corner on Notcutts land.  Both of these planning proposals were strongly objected to by many villagers and the Parish Council, who with the support of an expert planning consultant has fought them off.

In October 2018 we voted to start work on a Neighbourhood Plan for Whatfield in order to more effectively set our planning standards and other goals for the village over time. District Council planning committees are legally bound to consult neighbourhood plans where they exist and are approved. The work is being guided by Councillor Charlotte Curtis and Councillor Roy Searle and a Neighbourhood Plan Working Group formed from other villagers.  A planning consultant was engaged to provide expert guidance and after a lot of hard work a draft/informal copy of the Plan has been issued early this year for Parish Council review and update before a wider public consultation and submission to BDC for approval later this year.

Councillor Helen Landon left the Parish Council after several years’ valuable service to move to Woodbridge. Applicants were invited to replace her on the council.  Roy Searle was selected.

Also during 2019, SCC said that they were going to withdraw support for many bus routes across the county from April 2020, including some of those to and from Whatfield.  We attended a meeting with Hadleigh Community Transport (HCT) and assured the manager that we would financially support the continuance of the bus routes through Whatfield if HCT could get other villages to fund their share of the costs. The changes appeared to be progressing, and then Coronavirus happened and like so many things it has had to be put on hold for the time being.

On 4 December 2019 a meeting was held between M Chisnall & Sons Ltd and the Parish Council (PC) and Neighbourhood Planning Working Group (NPWG) in the village to listen to a development proposal for the land behind the old pub.  This would be for up to 20 units of which 5 would be ‘affordable’. Both the PC and the NPWG insisted that the developers wait for the formal issue of the Whatfield Neighbourhood Plan so that it can be taken into account in the design and layout of the new build.

Another significant planning issue that will affect Whatfield people is the planning application to considerably increase the extraction and lorry activity at Crow’s gravel pit on Aldham Mill Hill.  This application was heard on 10 June, but the decision has been deferred to a later date.  The PC has prepared a list of objections.

Our parish finances are healthy, so once again we have not raised the parish precept. For this year it equates to £23.08 per year for a Band D. The precept pays for all the items that the Parish Council manages and contributes towards the welfare of the village, which amongst other things, is the upkeep of the church graveyards and village footpaths. These are kept in an excellent state by Councillor Graham Smith. A map showing the footpaths can be found on the village website. It is worth adding that, sadly, there are a few ignorant dog owners who don’t clear up after their animals and are making these much appreciated volunteer jobs hazardous. Signs have been erected around the village to simply ask people to be more considerate.

Just to add a final thanks to all those who manage all the parish jobs not mentioned above, e.g. cutting the grass on the village green, management of the conservation areas, management of the village allotments etc.  All of which are going from strength to strength as villagers and councillors work hard to maintain and improve them.
5.
Clerk’s Report
PC Meetings – 5 Parish Council meetings were held since the last APM in May 2019.

Parish Councillors – In October 2019 the Clerk received notification from Mrs. Helen Landon that she wished to resign from the Parish Council.  Mr. Roy Seale was duly elected to the Parish Council.

During this past year the Parish Councillors have continued to focus on a number of issues of importance to the community of Whatfield and tried to move those forward as far as their power and finances allowed.

6. Playground report   

No Report 
7.

Annual Accounts for YE 31.3.2020 and appointment of internal Auditor

(Appendix A)  It was agreed to re-appoint Mr. Roy Plumbly as Internal Auditor if he is agreeable.  The Accounts were circulated and approved and signed and the Exemption Certificate approved.  Prop Mr. D Dray sec. Mr David Cross Unanimous.

8.
County Councillor’s Report 
Quarry

I am pleased to say that today (Wednesday 15 July) the Development and Regulation Committee at Suffolk County Council voted 7 to 5 against a proposal to approve the quarry application. They heard objections from Jonathan Ralph chair of Aldham parish council, from me, and from my fellow county councillor from Hadleigh Mick Fraser. In my speech I made reference to the problems for Whatfield residents frequently having to report JT Few Lorries in the village and the excuse about new drivers from the quarry. 

After the vote, the planning officer asked if the committee wanted to make an alternative recommendation and they said no. It will now be up to the applicant whether to reapply with a modified application or to legally challenge the decision of the committee. 

It was heartening to hear some committee members say that they took the comments of local parishes, residents and local county councillors seriously even if they conflict with the comments of statutory bodies and the planning officer. 

Buses

Before the lockdown I donated £1000 to Hadleigh Community Transport to enable them to keep going for a few more weeks with the 461/462 service. (The 120 service HCT tells me, requires no additional funding). However services are now suspended due to the pandemic.  

Cycling 
On 16 June, the county council cabinet approved a new costed, prioritised list of cycle routes around the county following on from a motion I proposed two years ago. The funding has not been secured but some at the top of the list will go ahead using the emergency Covid funding from Government for cycling which coincidentally was announced at about the same time. The cabinet asked officers from Highways to engage with district councils, including Babergh, to develop the rolling five year plan for cycling. If the parish council has known routes in the area it would like to see improved or created it would make sense to submit a suggestion/recommendation early. It may not end up being prioritised but at least it will be registered as a desired route. The email to use for submissions is spokes.people@suffolk.gov.uk.
Suffolk Pension fund saves £20m getting out of oil stocks in time

At the last pension committee meeting on June 1 we heard that the value of the Suffolk Pension Fund fell by £327m in the quarter January to March 2020, to £2.802bn, a drop of just over 10%, as stock markets, led by oil stocks, plummeted in the wake of the pandemic   

I had been urging the pension committee for some time to cut its exposure to fossil fuels and in January, before the plunge began, we completed the transfer of £260m from three ordinary tracker funds into a low carbon “Climate Aware” tracker.  The low carbon tracker lost 16% in the quarter while the 3 funds we transferred from lost 21%, 17% and 21%... This makes for a saving of about £20million. 
Climate emergency – Suffolk

Suffolk declared a climate emergency just over a year ago.  A cross party panel’s recommendations have in the past few days been published and are today (14 July) due to be agreed by cabinet. They focus on council carbon reductions alone but there is also a Suffolk Climate Partnership – a body of environment officers from all councils in Suffolk that will look at reduction measures from the wider community.   I and my group are pressing that this body have councillor representation and a higher profile.   

Funding and pandemic

Suffolk’s latest estimate of the costs to it of the pandemic for this financial year are £70m for 2020. It has received a £34m grant from Government for Covid so this leaves it with a £36m shortfall. There is further Covid funding coming but a total £500m pot but it is unclear what Suffolk’s share of this will be.         

Test and trace Suffolk

I have been assured by the Director of Public Health that he is now getting the data on local community testing from central Government that he needs to enable local lockdowns should there be a local outbreak.  However, I am not clear whether enough testing is yet being done, outside care homes, to pick up outbreaks in time.
 
9.
District Councillor’s Report 
Environment proposals

The Environmental task force set up last year have now finalised a set of proposals to help Babergh and Mid Suffolk District Councils achieve their ambition of becoming carbon neutral by 2030. Cabinets voted unanimously this week to support the proposals submitted.

The proposals will form the councils’ first Carbon Reduction Management Plan, setting out how they aim to fulfil their ambitions of becoming carbon neutral within the next ten years.

The proposed actions are the first steps in achieving the long term objective to reduce the councils’ current emissions of approximately 5,452 tonnes (Mt) of carbon dioxide equivalent (CO2e) per year, looking into how best to invest in order to reduce this to net zero.

The task force has taken expert advice on which areas to target first for the greatest impact 

Funding for Babergh Communities

Communities across Babergh received funding of nearly £300,000 last month. Projects in Sudbury, Newton and Chelsworth shared funding from the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL). The project in Chelsworth was particularly pleasing as it was one that I was involved in and involved a substantial contribution from CIL and the communities’ team. The money will help the village regenerate the church into a community centre.

Chelsworth had no Neighbourhood CIL themselves and I highlight this to show that Babergh will be happy to contribute to communities from the local infrastructure fund.

971 bus

I was made aware by residents in Hadleigh and Kersey that the 971 bus that carried pupils from the village to Colchester schools is stopping. This will affect parents significantly. Whether this affects any villagers in Lindsey I am unaware at this stage, but if it does please let me know.

I am currently looking to work with the County Councillors affected to see if there is either, a way to save the current service, or alternatively find a suitable solution.

Although it has already been done, I have contacted James Cartlidge and Andrew Reid myself, adding as much support to the residents’ case as possible. I have seen that there has been an article in the EADT’s and if we can keep it in the press that will also add weight to the cause. I have also spoken to Beestons.

Premier Inn Sudbury

As published in the press recently Whitbread have pulled out of the deal to take on a hotel, for their Premier Inn chain, in Belle Vue Park, Sudbury following the financial downturn caused by the coronavirus crisis. Many members of the council, including the Green Party councillors were against this deal and it has come as a relief in some ways. New ideas for the park are now being looked into. 

Wolsey Grange

On Friday the latest phase of the Wolsey Grange development was signed off by the Chief Planning Officer using delegated powers. This application, which is for another 305 properties was originally given outline permission in 2016. However, we would have expected it to come back to committee for reserved matters before it was agreed. To sign off a development of this size using the powers introduced as a result of the lockdown, with no further scrutiny by committee, is a concern that has been highlighted by a number of members.

· Whatfield

This year Whatfield has had two major planning applications to deal with. Both the Wheatfield (25 dwellings) and Naughton Road (15 dwellings) applications came before committee and were refused on grounds of sustainability. The Naughton Road applicant subsequently put in an appeal to the Secretary of State that was also refused.

· Joint Local Plan.

The new Joint local plan that is being put together with Mid Suffolk that once adopted will provide the policies that will be the primary consideration in determining applications. This emerging plan was put out to the public for consultation last summer. Since the autumn I have been on the working party reviewing these comments and will use them in developing and amending the plan before moving on to the Reg 19 stage.

· 5 Year Housing Land Supply

Babergh District Council published an annual five-year housing land supply position statement which demonstrates a 5.67-year supply. The Council had a requirement to have 2100 dwellings agreed, on paper, over the next 5 years with a 5% buffer. Our current agreed developments total 2499. 

· 2020/21 Budget Summary

The new budget was agreed by Council earlier this year. Although what effect the Coronavirus aftermath has on the budget is still to be seen.

· Coronavirus

Support lines have been established to help the vulnerable and community teams have been set up to contact and assist local support groups and have also been in touch with businesses across the district to ensure they are getting the government funding that they are entitled too.

We have also been working vigorously to make sure that our council tenants are looked after at this worrying time, while also ensuring that anyone either homeless or on the verge of homelessness are cared for.

· Parking Management

On the 6th April parking enforcement was transferred from the police to local authorities. The enforcement in our district will be managed by both Ipswich Borough Council and West Suffolk Council. The dividing line effectively runs down the A1141 and along the A1071.

10. 
Conservation Report – Nothing much has changed. Richard continues to cut and Buckles will be cut with the old Rectory.

It has certainly made us more aware of our surroundings, let's hope this all leads to a greener way of life.

The covid 19 has made me think very hard about life, when my mother in law contracted the illness, within her care home, thank God she has survived and must say thanks to the "wonderful care workers!” 

Anyway going back to climate emergency, I was asked by Tree warden secretory to encourage landowners and villagers to plant tree, s within Whatfield, I have had good response, total of 100 tree have been planted.

Mr Dray has planted a cherry tree on the Whatfield green with the lady’s from ex Whatfield girl guides and their leader Beryl Betts. 

Mr Dray has been involved in getting our, parishioners to plant tree in their garden, by inform them with his wonderful newsletter.

Unfortunately since March all training and events have been cancelled. 

I had some parishioners who want to do larger planting event, we have seen if landowners will let them plant trees on their land, at least we can do social distancing easily with outside event.

Let's hope next year the situation has improve and better news to report. 

Just like say thank you to all landowners and parishioners also Mr Dray for their help planting tree and making Whatfield greener place. 
13.
Village Hall Report  What a funny year we have finished off with.  The start was the same, Friday night bar was very well attended.  Friday night fish and chips a very popular night, the over 60’s dinner and our New Year’s Eve evening, a lovely happy crowd enjoying themselves.  Things were going nicely then the mat was taken out from under our feet but we got our car park laid.  I know the fence has to be done we have all the poles and chains.  Chris is just waiting for the ground to get softer then with help from John Durrant it will be put into place.  The Car Park is looking great Graham cuts the grass as it has to be cut with a mower with a box as any left grass will fill in the holes and rot.  Graham has opened the Friday night bar again as from the 17ty July so we are slowly hopefully getting back to normal.  We have still to get the hall decorated hopefully this year when we can get a decorator that is not too busy.  Michael our treasurer had a message from Babergh offering us to apply for a grant which he filled in the form pinged it off and we were lucky for it to be granted.
	
	
	
	

	
	


14.   Allotment Report   - The allotments have coped better than might have been expected this time last year. There are slightly fewer chickens and a greater focus on growing food. A couple new to Whatfield have taken over a half plot and two existing (or former plot holders) have taken on additional plots to grow a variety of crops. One plot holder known to most of the PC has attempted to make some ‘furniture’ from old  pallets on site, and it is actually worth visiting the area to witness the sheer elegance of the resulting artwork, currently supported by some well places  bricks. We could consider charging the public for viewings.
 
Most spaces are being used productively, and we now only have a couple of half plots not in use. The growth in the use of plots by villagers is very encouraging, and we have received £299 from the plot holders this year. If Ron Gant actually does retire from his plots in October, we may have some sizeable gaps next year, but let’s see what happens. Overall it is a pleasure to see village lands continuing to produce food, pride and satisfaction amongst plot holders young and a little less young.
15.    Community Council Report  
All the usual events e.g. Violet’s Time for Tea, Over 60s Xmas Meal and the Quiz Night were well attended and successful.  The Vintage Road Run in July was an excellent addition to the calendar but would have benefitted from better weather. There was a great demand for tables at the Table Top Sale in February and it is something we definitely plan to repeat- circumstances permitting! Obviously we have had to curtail activities since the start of lockdown but finances are healthy and we are still able to fund community projects such as the Whatfield News every month. The latter has continued as a valuable source of information and hopefully raised spirits a little in these difficult times.

16.
George Scott Charity Report
Receipts


Share Div.


£753.17




Interest



£    1.28

 



Total





£754.45

Expenses 


New baby grant (1)

£   20.00





Sickness/distress grant (11)
£ 190.00





Christmas grants (30)

£ 300.00




Funerals (1)


£   30.00




Clerks fee       


 £125.00




Donations (2)


£  300.00




Other Misc. exps

£   15.00





Grant Returned 

£   




Total





£980.00

Balance brought forward £2195.88
Meeting closed at 8.07pm
Signed …………………………………………………. (Chairman)   Date ……………
SUMMARY RECEIPTS & PAYMENTS ACCOUNT FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31st MARCH 2020

	31st March 2019
	RECEIPTS
	31st March 2020
	

	      3231
	Precept
	        3231
	

	
	Agency services reimbursed
	
	

	
	Loans taken out
	
	

	
	Capital receipts
	
	

	
	Interest on investments
	
	

	
	Burial ground fees
	
	

	     290.00
	Allotment rents
	         292.50 
	

	
	Recreation ground lettings
	
	

	    
	VAT repayments (SALC)
	       3009.20
	

	3788.69 *1)   
	Miscellaneous (Donations)
	     10244.00

 
	

	7309.69
	TOTAL RECEIPTS
	     16776.70
	

	
	
	
	

	
	PAYMENTS
	
	

	       922.44
	General administration
	       948.40
	

	
	Agency services (B.D.Store charges)
	
	

	       477.06
	Insurance
	       397.88
	

	
	S137 payments
	
	

	
	Capital spending
	
	

	
	Loan interest and Loan repayments
	
	

	
	Loans made
	
	

	       742.80
	Running costs:dog/litter/grit bins
	       330.00
	

	       160
	Land lease/rental
	       160
	

	       320

       
	Allotments, burial ground, recreation ground, land conservation 
	       320

       
	

	
	VAT on payments
	
	

	      1463.47
	Miscellaneous  (Donations)
	      17430.56
	

	     4085.77
	TOTAL PAYMENTS
	     19586.84
	

	
	
	
	

	
	RECEIPTS AND PAYMENTS SUMMARY
	
	

	9440.41
	Balance as at 1st April 2019/1st April 2020
	12664.33
	

	7309.69
	Total receipts
	16776.70
	

	4085.77
	Less total payments
	19586.84
	

	12664.33
	BALANCE 31  MARCH 2019/31  MARCH 2020 
	 9854.19
	

	
	
	
	

	
	These cumulative funds are represented by:
	
	

	12664.33
	Current Account
	9854.19
	

	
	Deposit Account
	
	

	
	Other Accounts/Investments
	
	

	12664.33
	
	9854.19
	

	
	
	
	

	The above statement represents fairly the financial position of the authority as at 31st March 2020 and reflects its receipts and payments during the year.
	

	
	
	
	

	Signed:
	
	Signed:
	

	Responsible Financial Officer
	
	Chairman
	

	
	
	
	
	
	Date:


Date:
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